
Press release – Croatian Prime
Minister to discuss Council Presidency
work programme with MEPs

The Croatian presidency’s programme focusses on four main priorities: a
Europe that is developing, a Europe that connects, a Europe that protects,
and an influential Europe.

The challenges facing the Croatian presidency include Brexit and the EU’s
long-term budget, the Multiannual Financial Framework for 2021-2027.

Croatia joined the EU in 2013 and will hold the presidency of the Council for
the first time. The country took over this duty from Finland on 1 January and
will hand it over to Germany on 1 July.

A press conference by EP President Sassoli and PM Plenković is scheduled at
12.00.

You can watch the plenary debate and the press conference via EP Live, and
EbS+.
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Article – Understanding the gender pay
gap: definition and causes

Although the equal pay for equal work principle was already introduced in the
Treaty of Rome in 1957, the so-called gender pay gap stubbornly persists with
only marginal improvements being achieved over the last ten years.

The European Parliament has consistently called for more action to narrow the
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gap and is bringing up the issue again in a plenary debate on Monday 13
January.

What is the gender pay gap? And how is it calculated?

The gender pay gap is the difference in average gross hourly earnings between
women and men. It is based on salaries paid directly to employees before
income tax and social security contributions are deducted. Only companies of
ten or more employees are taken into account in the calculations.

Calculated this way, the gender pay gap does not take into account all the
different factors that may play a role, for example education, hours worked,
type of job, career breaks or part-time work. But it does show that across
the EU women generally earn less than men.

The gender wage gap in the EU

Across the EU, the pay gap differs widely, being the highest in Estonia
(25.6%), the Czech Republic (21.1%), Germany (21%), UK (20.8%), Austria
(19.9%) and Slovakia (19.8%) in 2017. The lowest numbers can be found in
Slovenia (8%), Poland (7.2%), Belgium (6%), Italy and Luxembourg (5% each)
and Romania (3.5%).

Equal pay is regulated by an EU directive but the European Parliament has
repeatedly asked for its revision and for further measures. Ursula von der
Leyen, president of the European Commission has announced that they will be
working on a new European gender strategy and binding pay transparency
measures.

Find out more about what the Parliament does for gender equality

Why is there a gender pay gap?

Interpreting the numbers is not as simple as it seems, as a smaller gender
pay gap in a specific country does not necessarily mean more gender equality.
In some EU countries lower pay gaps tend to be women having fewer paid jobs.
High gaps tend to be related to a high proportion of women working part time
or being concentrated in a restricted number of professions.

On average, women do more hours of unpaid work (caring for children or doing
housework) and men more hours of paid work: only 8.7% of men in the EU work
part-time, while almost a third of women across the EU (31.3%) do so. In
total, women have more work hours per week than men do.

So, women do not only earn less per hour, but they also do fewer hours of
paid work and fewer women are employed in the workforce than men. All these
factors combined bring the difference in overall earnings between men and
women to almost 40% (for 2014).

Women are also much more likely to be the ones who have career breaks and
some of their career choices are influenced by care and family
responsibilities.
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About 30% of the total gender pay gap can be explained by an
overrepresentation of women in relatively low-paying sectors such as care,
sales or education. There are still jobs such as in the science, technology
and engineering sectors where the proportion of male employees is very high
(with more than 80%).

Women also hold fewer executive positions: less than 6.9% of top companies’
CEOs are women. Eurostat data show that if we look at the gap in different
occupations, female managers are at the greatest disadvantage: they earn 23%
less per hour than male managers.

But women also still face pure discrimination in the workplace, such as being
paid less than male colleagues working within the same occupational
categories or being demoted aster returning from maternity leave.

Benefits of closing the gap

What can be seen also is that the gender pay gap is widening with age – along
the career and alongside increasing family demands – whilst it is rather low
when women enter the labour market. With less money to save and invest, these
gaps accumulate and women are consequently at a higher risk of poverty and
social exclusion at an older age (the gender pension gap was about 36% in
2017).

Equal pay is not just a matter of justice, but would also boost the economy
as women would get more to spend more. This would increase the tax base and
would relieve some of the burden on welfare systems. Assessments show that
reducing the gender pay gap by one percentage point would increase the gross
domestic product by 0.1%.

Press release following the meeting
between President Charles Michel and
President Abdel Fattah al-Sisi of
Egypt

On 12 January, Charles Michel, President of the European Council met with
Abdel Fattah al-Sisi, President of Egypt, in Cairo.

The crisis in Libya was at the core of their discussion. President Michel
reiterated that a political process is the only way forward and the Libyans
should be at the heart of defining their future. Both expressed support for
the Berlin process and UN initiatives which are key to reaching a political
solution. On Iran, the President of the European Council expressed his great
concern and repeated the call for maximum restraint.
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The two presidents also had a fruitful exchange on the current status of
bilateral relations and shared the objective of sustainable stability and
socio-economic development. The EU recognises Egypt’s efforts in managing
migration flows and hosting refugees in the country. President Michel raised
the situation regarding fundamental freedoms and human rights in Egypt. The
EU understands the complex situation as regards threats and security
challenges, but recalls the importance of respect for universal rights.

The presidents agreed to further strengthen the EU- Egypt partnership.

Press release following the meeting
between President Charles Michel and
President Erdoğan of Turkey

On January 11, Charles Michel, President of the European Council met with
President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan of Turkey in Istanbul.

The presidents had a discussion on how the EU and Turkey can work together to
de-escalate the situation in the Middle East and in Libya. They also
addressed the EU-Turkey relationship.

Both share an interest in preventing a new cycle of violence in the Middle
East through de-escalation and dialogue.

Concerning Libya, President Michel welcomed the constructive language of
President Erdoğan’s Joint Statement with President Putin on a ceasefire and
support for the Berlin process. There is a need for negotiated, political
solutions.

The EU understands that Turkey has security concerns with regard to North-
East Syria but insists on the compliance with international law. The EU
supports the UN-led political process in Syria.

President Michel and President Erdoğan had an open and useful dialogue on the
relations between the EU and Turkey. It is important for both to cooperate on
issues where they have shared interests but also to openly address those that
divide them.

The migratory pressure Turkey continues to face is vast. The EU acknowledges
the strain that hosting up to four million refugees has on the country. In
the context of the EU-Turkey Statement, the EU continues to support projects
for refugees and host communities. Schools and hospitals are being built;
refugees are getting cash assistance and we are helping with migration
management.
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President Michel recalled the EU position on Turkey’s illegal drilling, where
the EU stands in full solidarity with Cyprus. The Cyprus settlement talks are
essential for addressing some of the divisive issues.

The European Council President also expressed his concern on the recent
memorandum of understanding between Libya and Turkey.

Both presidents agreed to establish direct contact on a regular basis and
whenever events dictate, in order to improve the relationship, in the
interest of both parties.


